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Franklin County Planning Commission
Agenda
June 14, 2022

I. Callto Order
II. Roll Call

I1I. Consent Agenda
A) Approval of Minutes from May 10, 2022 Meeting

1V. Public Hearing:

1. APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT - Application of George and Lannette Karnes II,
Applicants and Owners, requesting a Special Use Permit, with possible conditions, on an approximate
65 acres of property zoned A-1, Agricultural. The property is located at 680 Old Salem School Road
in the Union Hall district of Franklin County and further identified by real estate records as Tax
Map/Parcel # 0660001501 A. The purpose of this Special Use Permit request is to allow for the short-
term tourist rental of a dwelling. This property has a future land use designation of Low Density
Residential (Case # SPEC-04-22-17294).

a. Staff Presentation (Timothy Mack)
b. Applicant Presentation
¢. Citizen Comment

2. APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT - Application of Hollie Hall, Applicant and Owner,
requesting a Special Use Permit, with possible conditions, on an approximate 23.48 acres of property
zoned A-1, Agricultural. The property is located at 780 Juniper Road in the Gills Creek district of
Franklin County and further identified by real estate records as Tax Map/Parcel # 0130000800. The
purpose of this Special Use Permit request is to allow for the short-term tourist rental of a dwelling.
This property has a future land use designation of Low Density Residential (Case # SPEC-04-22-
17313).

a. Staff Presentation (Timothy Mack)
b. Applicant Presentation
¢. Citizen Comment

3. APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT - Application of Daniel and Teresa Layman,
Applicants and Owners, requesting a Special Use Permit, with possible conditions, on an approximate
1 acre of property zoned A-1, Agricultural. The property is located at 224 Sample Road in the Gills
Creek district of Franklin County and further identified by real estate records as Tax Map/Parcel #
0280005701. The purpose of this Special Use Permit request is to allow for the short-term tourist
rental of a dwelling. This property has a future land use designation of Agriculture Forestry/Rural
Residential (Case # SPEC-05-22-17315).

a. Staff Presentation (Timothy Mack)
b. Applicant Presentation
c. Citizen Comment



V. Old Business
a. Union Hall Village Draft Plan
b. Short-Term Rental
A. Presentation from Bill Raney, Development Review Specialist I1
V1. Citizen Comment

VII. Adjourn

*+* The Planning Commission’s next site visits are tentatively scheduled for July 6, 2022
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A meeting of the Franklin County Planning Commission was held on May 10,
2022, in the Board of Supervisors meeting room located at the Franklin County
Government Center.

THOSE PRESENT:

Sherrie Mitchell- Chair, Snow Creek District
Debbie Crawford- Vice Chair, Union Hall District
David Clements- Rocky Mount District

C.W. Doss, Jr.- Blue Ridge District

David Pendleton- Blackwater District

Cheryl Ege- Gills Creek District

Angie McGhee- Boone District

OTHERS PRESENT:
Lisa Cooper- Director, Planning
Tim Mack - Senior Planner

Tina Franklin — Clerk
Megan Fenner - Clerk

Chris Dadak - County Attorney

The meeting was called to order by Chairwoman Mitchell at 6:00 p.m. The next
order of business was the approval of the minutes from the April 12, 2022, meeting.
Chairwoman Mitchell asked the Planning Commiission if there were any comments
or corrections to the minutes as written; there were none.

Chairwoman Mitchell announced the minutes would stand as written.

Chairwoman Mitchell intfroduced the next item on the agenda and asked for the
staff report.
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APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT - Application of Thomas C. & Mary J.
Odderstol, Applicants and Owners, requesting a special use permit, with possible
conditions, on an approximate 1,126 acres of property zoned A-1, Agricultural. The
property is located 550 Plybon Lane in the Union Hall district of Franklin County and
further identified by real estate records as Tax Map/Parcel # 0460908000. The
purpose of this special use permit request is to allow for the short-term tourist rental
of a dweliing. This property has a future land use designation of Low Density
Residential (Case # SPEC-04-22-17288).

Mr. Timothy Mack presented the staff report.

The applicant is requesting a special use permit to allow for the short-term tourist
rental of a dwelling on a property that is approximately 1.126 acres and located at
550 Plybon Lane (formerly Red Barn Lane) in the Union Hall district. This is the only
dwelling located on the parcel and where the short-term rentals would take place.

The dwelling is a two-story, single-family residence built in 1989, and consists of three
{3) bedrooms and two (2} full baths, and has a total living area of 2424 square feet.
The applicant does not currently reside in the primary dwelling on the property full-
time.

Nearby parcels are a mix of other single-family residences, wooded and/or vacant
lots, and zoned A-1, Agricultural. The property has dense wooded areds to the north
side of the dwelling, and sits on a small, stub-like peninsula that abuis Smith
Mountain Lake on both sides and to the rear (South). The dwelling sits at the end of
the peninsula and has access to a community dock and bathhouse that will be
avdailable to guests. The applicant is also proposing to place a sign on the lakeside
of the property with a contact name and number to increase interest in, and
patronage of, the short-term rental of the dwelling. The closest home to the
proposed short-term rental dwelling is an approximate 750 feet away (across the
water). There are currently no other homes under construction near this property.

The Virginia Department of Health (VDH) has a permit from 1998 for a three-
2




Department of Planning

& Community Development Franklin ounty

bedroom residence, but NOT for full-time use. The current septic tank size is not for
a three-bedroom residence - but for a two bedroom. It has a very small drainfield
and a new one was designed for the home during the development of Lakeside
Farms. VDH also reported that they have not received a construction permit for the
new drainfield; treatment will be required for the new drainfield (see DRT
comments). Given this information, staff has modified condition number five (5} to
reflect the requirement that the applicant/owner must provide documentation
from VDH that approves the septic and drain field for its proposed use {i.e., a short-
term tourist rental of a dwelling). Staff has also added the condition [number six [6])
that, until the property upgrades the existing septic tank, the dwelling can only
house two (2] adults per bedroom — for a total of four {4) guests.

The application was advertised, site posted, and notifications sent to all adjacent
property owners. The Development Review Team (DRT) has reviewed the
application at its April 20th meeting. As of the date of this report, staff has received
several public inguiries about the petition, primarily out of curiosity, with no express
support or opposition. Additional comments and concerns may be raised as aresult
of the public hearings.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any questions by the commission for staff.
Ms. Debbie Crawford advised she has never seen the "not for full fime use.” The
wording was explained by Mr. Timothy Mack.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell advised that they would now hear from the applicants. Mr.
Thomas Odderstol and Ms. Mary Odderstol approached the commission. Mr.
Thomas Odderstol advised they ran into issues with their insurance policy but have
found a work around. They will be obtaining an umbrella policy that covers them
for up to a million dollars. Mr. Odderstol advised they would answer any questions
from the commission. Ms. Debbie Crawford asked if the applicants would upgrade
the septic system to accommodate the three bedrooms. Mr. Odderstol advised
they will and it is in working order. Mr. Odderstol was unsure if the number of
occupants for the residence was specified. Ms. Lisa Cooper advised that the
Franklin County ordinance lists there shall only be two persons aged three and older
to a bedroom.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell opened the floor to citizen comments. Mr. Norman Fraley
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approached the commission to express support for Odderstol. Mr. Fraley stated thai
he owns the property neighboring that on the application. Mr. Fraley advised thai
he has learned Red Barn has historic use as a venue for gatherings, and he would
ike to see it return to that use.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if any commission members had further questions. Ms.
Cheryl Ege requested verification on regulations regarding the sign the applicants
plan on posting to the lake-side of the property. Ms. Lisa Cooper advised it is in the
conditions that staff review and approve any sign prior to posting.

Ms. Debbie Crawford motioned that the use will not be of substantial detriment to
adjacent properties, that the character of the zoning district will not be changed
thereby, and that such use will be in harmony with the uses permitted by-right in
the zoning district, and with the public health, safety and general welfare to the
community. Ms. Crawford moved o recommend approval of the applicant's
request for a special use permit to allow for the short-term tourist rental of a
dwelling with the seven (7) conditions recommended in the staff report. Mr. David
Pendleton seconded the motion.

The motion to approve was approved, 7-0; voting on the motion was as follows
with the following conditions:
AYES: Ege, Doss, McGhee, Clements, Pendleton, Crawford, Mitchell
NAYES: None
ABSENT: None
ABSTAIN: None

Chairwoman Mitchell announced the next item on the agenda and asked for the
staff report.

APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT — Application of Appalachian Power Company
(AEP), Applicant and Owner, requesting a special use permit, with possible
conditions, on an approximate 21.37 acres of property zoned A-1, Agricultural. The
property is located along Dodee Lane in the Union Hall district of Franklin County
and further identified by real estate records as Tax Map/Parcel # 0520003601. The
purpose of this special use permit request is to allow for the expansion of a legally
nonconforming private campground with the addition of a larger bathhouse. This
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property has a future land use designation of Low Density Residential (Case # SPEC-
04-22-17289).

Mr. Timothy Mack presented the staff report.

Appalachian Power Company, applicant, is requesting a special use permit to
allow for the expansion of a legal non-conforming private campground known as
Camp Kilowatt with the addition of a 984 square foot bathhouse with three parking
spaces to be constructed closer to the campsites on a property that is
approximately 21.37 acres above the 800-foot elevation contour and located
along Dodee Lane in the Union Hall District. The existing 500 square foot bathhouse
on the property will be demolished. The property also includes a boat ramp and
eight boat slips used by campers and authorized AEP staff only.

Since the late 1960s the property serves as a private campground that was in
operation prior to the current Franklin County Ordinance, rendering it a legal non-
conforming use. In accordance with Section 25-164 of the County Ordinance, any
existing nonconforming use or activity, enlarged, increased, extended, or altered,
shall conform to the provisions of its designated zoning district. In A-1, Agricultural
zoning districts, private campgrounds are a use permitted by issuance of a special
use permit granted by the Board of Supervisors.

In relation to the larger bathhouse, the gpplicant is proposing to upgrade the
existing electrical service provided to campsites from a 30-amp to 50-amp service.
The applicant is not proposing any changes or alterations to the existing 34
campsites, nor will there be any campsites added or additional ufilities, such as
water and sewer, extended to the campsites. The campsites are only used by AEP
employees, retirees, their families, and invited guest. The campsites are designed
for tents campers, pulled behind campers, and/or recreational vehicles (RV]). The
campground is gated and generally closed during the winter months.

The application was advertised, site posted, and notifications sent to all adjacent
property owners. The Development Review Team (DRT) has reviewed the
application at its April 20th meeting. As of the date of this report, staff has received
several public inquiries about the petition, primarily out of curiosity, with no express
support or opposition. Additional comments and concerns may be raised as aresult
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of the public hearings.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if any commission members had any questions for staff.
Ms. Debbie Crawford requested clarification of location on the concept plan map
would the new construction take place. Ms. Cheryl Ege requested staff to confirm
the location of the new bathhouses.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell advised they would now hear from the applicant. Mr. Matthew
Pritts, attorney, infroduced another map that pointed to each area they have
applied for a special use permit. Mr. Pritts went over the history of Camp Kilowatt,
which has been around since the late 1960’s and has not been intrusive to the
community surrounding it. He also explained they are not looking to change the
number, location, or configuration of any of the campsites. Electrical services will
be upgraded to 50 amps. The existing bathhouse will be demolished, allowing for
larger bathhouse that will be compliant with VDH requirements. Mr. Pritts also
assured that Camp Kilowatt will remain a private campground for employees,
retirees, their families and invited guests.

Ms. Debbie Crawford asked how many lights the applicant is planning on putting
on/around the bathhouse. Applicants advised that they will only have lights above
every exit/entry doorway, and the conditions state they have to be downcast.
There will be no dusk to dawn lights.

Mr. Matthew Pritts advised they have suggested to modify the language of one of
the conditions to state they have permission to remove dead, decaying and dying
trees. Ms. Debbie Crawford asked if the applicants are planning to replace any
trees that are removed due to death or decay. The applicant advised they would
allow the trees to be replaced through natural growth, rather than re-planting
themselves.

Ms. Cheryl Ege asked if the applicants had any plans for the color scheme. Mr.
David Agee, an employee of AEP, advised that they have discussed the color
choices with the vendor. Mr. Agee advised he didn't have the exact color choice
available right now but advised that the color would match the surrounding area.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell opened the floor to community discussion.
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Mr. Rick Zagol, advised their home is directly across from the swimming area. Mr.
Zagol advised that Camp Kilowatt has been a great neighbor to them over the
years. Mr. Zagol questioned if the applicants were planning to have a vegetation
barrier on the lake side.

Mr. Keith Gardner had the same comments and seconded those made by Mr. Rick
Zagol.

Mr. Barney Nester advised that since 2001 they have only positive things 1o say. Mr.
Nester requested a definition of low density residential. Mr. Nester also wanted to
know how the large equipment coming in and out of the area would effect their
road. Mrs. Sherrie Mitchell advised that the low density residential is coming from
their comprehensive plan. Ms. Mitchell confirmed with staff that everything shown
in the AEP land use map surrounding Camp Kilowatt is a low-density residential area.
Ms. Lisa Cooper advised the "“low density residential” designation guides growth
over a period of time. In these areas you can see subdivisions and different types of
housing, but you can also have small commercial use that supports the area.

Ms. Lisa Cooper advised that a traffic narrative will have to be delivered and
approved. AEP will look to see if anything will have to be done to improve the
roadway.

Ms. Debbie Crawford stated she didn't have a problem with the dead, dying.
diseased trees being removed. Ms. Crawford stated she would like to add the
condition that the building is painted with a color scheme that matches the
surrounding landscape.

Ms. Debbie Crawford motioned that the use will not be of substantial detriment to
adjacent properties, that the character of the zoning district will not be changed
thereby, and that such use will be in harmony with the uses permitted by-right in the
zoning district, and with the public health, safety, and general welfare to the
community. Ms. Crawford moved to recommend approval of the applicant’s
request for a special use permit to allow for the expansion of a legal non-conforming
private campground with the addition of a larger bathhouse in accordance with
Sec. 25-164, Sec. 25-155, and Sec. 25-179 of the Zoning Ordinance, with the eight
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{8) conditions as recommended in the staff report, with the addition of condition
nine (9) regarding color. Mr. David Clements seconded the motion.

The motion to approve was approved, 7-0; voting on the motion was as follows with
the following conditions:

AYES: Ege. Doss, McGhee, Clements, Pendleton, Crawford, Mitchell

NAYES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

Chairwoman Mitchell introduced the next item on the agenda and asked for the
staff report.

APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT - Application of Appalachian Power Company
(AEP), Applicant and Owner, requesting a special use permit, with possible
conditions, on an approximate 21.37 acres of property zoned A-1, Agricultural. The
propery is located along Dodee Lane in the Union Hall district of Franklin County
and further identified by real estate records as Tax Map/Parcel # 0520003601, The
purpose of this special use permii request is to allow for the construction of @
maintenance and office facility. This property has a future land use designation of
Low Density Residential {Case # SPEC-04-22-17290).

Timothy Mack presented the staff report.

Appalachian Power Company, applicant, is requesting a special use permit to
allow for the construction of a maintenance and office facility on a property that is
approximately 21.37 acres above the 800-foot elevation contour and located
along Dodee Lane in the Union Hall District. This property is known as Camp Kilowatt.
The proposed structure will be 6,171 square feet with eight {8) parking spaces and
located in the vicinity of the existing bathhouse (to be demolished), approximately
250 feet from the nearest property line. The office area will be an estimated 2,330
square feet (roughly 40 percent of the whole structure) with a kitchen and
bathroom for employees. The maintenance area of the structiure will be an
estimated 3,841 square feet (roughly 60 percent of the whole struciure) and will be
used for repairing and servicing company-owned boats as well as for the storage
of tools and other equipment associated with AEP’'s Debris Management Plan
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approved by FERC order issued September 16, 2010. The debris management staff
is responsible for managing and clearing debris within the boundaries of Smith
Mountain Lake. There will be eight (8} Appalachian employees will be using this
facility.

In accordance with Section 25-179 of the County Ordinance, public utilities -
structures are allowed as a special use permitin A-1, Agricultural zoning districts. The
proposed facility will be owned, operated and used by AEP, and will support the
services of crew to remove debris and keep the lake clear of boating and swimming
hazards. This operation of debris removal is an essential requirement of
Appalachian's federal license to operate the hydroelectric Project.

The application was advertised, site posted, and notifications sent to all adjacent
property owners. The Development Review Team (DRT} has reviewed the
application at its April 20th meeting. As of the date of this report, staff has received
several public inquiries about the petition, primarily out of curiosity, with no express
support or opposition. Additional comments and concerns may be raised as a result
of the public hearings.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any questions by the commission for staff.
Ms. Debbie Crawford requested clarification on what area will be for the boat
storage.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell advised they would hear from the applicant again.

Mr. Matthew Pritts, attorney, spoke on the importance of debris management to
the surrounding area, and how a new maintenance facility would improve their
ability to keep up debris management. Mr. Pritts advised this site will not be used to
unload or store debris. Mr, Pritts advised the office area would also allow for staff to
be present during business hours, adding fo manpower and security. Mr. Pritts
advised that the noise coming from this area would be less than that coming from
an auto shop. They would only be using the area to work on boats when they break
down, rather than having a constantly running mechanic shop. Mr. Priits advised
they heard concerns of gas and oil storage. He advised gasoline would be stored
in gas cans if anything, rather than any underground storage.
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Mr. Matthew Pritts, attorney, proposed modifying the language of condition 2 to
include employees directly involved in the operation and maintenance of the Smith
Mountain Pumped Storage Project. Mr. Pritts advised that the presence of 8 staff
members on site would not be significant enough to disturb the area or create
increased traffic.

Ms. Debbie Crawford advised they received a photo from a concerned citizen, of
a backhoe at the campsite. Ms. Crawford questioned if they are not storing debris
at this location, why was the equipment at the campsite. Mr. Matthew Pritts advised
someone broke the window of the equipment while it was on the water, so they
had to bring it to land to repair the window.

Ms. Cheryl Ege questioned if the structure was going to be a steel building. Mr.
Matthew Pritts confirmed. Ms. Ege wanted to know if a color scheme matching the
surrounding area would be possible. Mr. Pritts confirmed.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if any member of the public.

Mr, Rick Zagol advised he was concerned of the scope of the entire project. Mr.
Zagol questioned the wording of the second condition requested by the applicant.
Mr. Zagol was concerned if the commission opened the wording on the condition
allowing workers to use the office, who else would be coming to the area and when.
Mr. Zagol also questioned how many boats will be stored? Mr. Zagol commented
on the small size of the cove, and stated he has grandchildren that play in the cove.
Mr. Zago! expressed concern of the barge traffic coming in and out of the cove.

Mr. Keith Gardner also expressed concern regarding the volume of traffic coming
in and out of the campground. Mr. Gardner questioned how many boats can they
expect to come and go from the area. Mr. Gardner requested a better
understanding of the traffic that is expected in the areq.

Ms. Linda Quinn advised the new structure is going to be 12 fimes the size of the
existing structure. Ms. Quinn expressed concern over what is happening in that large
of a space, and the amount of noise that will be coming from the campground. Ms.
Quinn agreed that the color of the structure should be considered. Ms. Quinn also
advised that landscaping can be used as a visual buffer and a sound buffer.
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Ms. Dorothy Garner expressed concern for the amount of traffic coming and going
from Dodee Lane. Ms. Garner believed that the traffic and increased presence in
the area would be significant,

Mr. Matthew Pritts, attorney, advised he is told there is one boat that they use, so
they are not expecting any substantial change in boating traffic. Mr. Pritts also
requested residents to keep in mind that the campers do bring their own boats and
jet skis to launch at the boat ramp. There is no need for a barge at this location, but
occasionally the need may arise that they need to use a barge to unload
equipment at this location for maintenance.

Ms. Debbie Crawford asked what the boat AEP currently has is used for. Mr. Neil
Holthouser, AEP, advised that they receive debris reports from citizens, and they
would be receiving the reports at this new office area. The scouting team would
then leave from this location, and then tell the barge and the excavator where to
meet them on the water. They currently have one scouting boat, but in the future,
they may have more than one boat and one boat frailer. The boat trailers would
be needed to transport the scouting boats to different areas of the lake. Mr.
Holthouser also wanted to note they are planning for 8 employees to use the facility.
This number will be driven by parking availability and cube space.

Ms. Cheryl Ege stated she would like to add the condition that the building is
painted with a color scheme that matches the surrounding landscape.

Ms. Debbie Crawford motioned the use will not be of substantial detriment to
adjacent properties, that the character of the zoning district will not be changed
thereby, and that such use will be in harmony with the uses permitted by-right in the
zoning district, and with the public health, safety and general welfare to the
community. Ms. Crawford moved to recommend approval of the applicant's
request for a special use permit to allow for the construction of @ maintenance and
office facility in accordance with Sec. 25-179 of the Zoning Ordinance, with the
eight (8) conditions as recommended in the staff report, with the change to
condition two (2) and addition of condition nine (?) regarding color. Mr. C.W. Doss
seconded the motion.
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The motion to approve was approved, 7-0; voting on the motion was as follows with
the following conditions:

AYES: McGhee, Clements, Pendleton, Doss, Ege, Crawford, Mitchell

NAYES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

Chairwoman Mitchell intfroduced the next item on the agenda and asked for the
staff report.

APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT - Application of Appalachian Power Company
(AEP), Applicant and Owner, requesting a special use permit, with possible
conditions, on an approximate 21.37 acres of property zoned A-1, Agricultural. The
property is located along Dodee Lane in the Union Hall district of Franklin County
and further identified by real estate records as Tax Map/Parcel # 0520003601. The
purpose of this special use permit request is to allow for a boat storage area. This
property has a future land use designation of Low Density Residential (Case # SPEC-
04-22-17291).

Timothy Mack presented the staff report.

Appalachian Power Company, applicant, is requesting a special use permit to
allow a boat storage area on a property that is approximately 21.37 acres above
the 800-foot elevation contour and located along Dodee Lane in the Union Hall
District. This property is known as Camp Kilowatt. The proposed area will be 11,250
square feet/75' x 150" and will be used to store company owned boats, boat trailers,
and associated equipment for the debris management team. The area will be
fenced and secured and will consist of a gravel surface. The boat storage area is
infended to work in concert with the proposed maintenance building, where
approved boats and associated equipment can be safely stored and cared for
when not on the water or in maintenance.

In accordance with Section 25-179 of the County Ordinance, boat storage areas
are allowed as a special use permit in A-1, Agricultural zoning districts. The proposed
boat storage area will be owned, operated, and used by AEP, and will support the
services of crew dedicated to removing debris and keeping the lake clear of
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boating and swimming hazards.

The application was advertised, site posted, and notifications sent to all adjacent
property owners. The Development Review Team (DRT) has reviewed the
application at its April 20th meeting. As of the date of this report, staff has received
several public inguiries about the petition, primarily out of curiosity, with no express
support or opposition. Additional comments and concerns may be raised as a result
of the public hearings.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any guestions by the commission for staff.
Mr. C.W. Doss confirmed that the screening talked about in the staff conditions will
be vegetative screening. Ms. Debbie Crawford confirmed what would qualify as
“opaque fencing.”

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell advised they would now hear from the applicant.

Mr. Matthew Pritts, attorney, advised that they are planning to add trees and foliage
on the southeast and southwest sides of the fenced storage area to screen visibility
to the neighbors across the lake. Mr. Pritts also emphasized that the public would
not be allowed to store their personal boats at this location. Mr. Pritts also advised
the fence is going to be six to seven feet in height.

Ms. Cheryl Ege requested more detail on the height and type of foliage they are
planning to use. Mr. Neil Holthouser, AEP, advised that they are looking to plant
somewhere between eight to ten trees around the storage area with
complimentary shrubs between the trees.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell questioned where they plan on having the entrance to the boat
storage area. Mr. Matthew Pritts advised they would enter via the existing road on
mapping. They have not made any modifications to that plan yet. Mr. Pritts
confirmed that there would be no entrance on the backside of the storage area.

Ms. Debbie Crawford questioned if the applicant would be ok with planting further
vegetation on the lake side of the building. Mr. Matthew Pritts advised that they
meet the need if set as a condition. Ms. Crawford also questioned if the opaque
fencing is going to maich the color of the building. The color of the fencing will be
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Mr. Rick Zagol commented that they were told the applicant would be storing one
boat and one trailer. Mr. Zagol noted that the areais a quarter acre and questioned
if that large of space is needed.

Ms. Linda Quinn and Mr. Dale Quinn showed pictures of their view of the lake. Ms.
Linda Quinn advised one of the reasons they chose to purchase their home is the
natural setting of the lake. Ms. Quinn advised that currently the area is very low
traffic, showing photographs of their view from the lake. Ms. Quinn spoke positively
about the conduct of the campers at Camp Kilowatt. Ms. Quinn stated that if the
location of the facility was moved closer to the main road, there would be no need
for the foliage buffer. Ms. Quinn stated the lighting as it currently is, makes their dock
super bright, so she is thankful for the lighting to be modified. Ms. Quinn stated that
during the wintertime, the greenery thins out and they have no visual or sound buffer
between their property and Camp Kilowatt.

Mr. Barney Nester is concerned how the camp is going to affect the property values
in the area. Mr. Nester suggested that in future meetings the Planning Commission
require what the building would look like, rather than just maps.

Ms. Terri Gardner questioned how many lights are going to be surrounding the boat
storage area. Ms. Gardner also seconded Mr. Zagol's concern about AEP currently
having one boat, but the storage area being built for a larger capacity. Ms.
Gardner wanted to know what type of boats will be stored. Mr. Pritts stated that the
scout boat is 28 feet in length, when it's onit's trailer it’s 41 feet, and when the trailer
is attached to the truck the length is over 60 feet. Mr. David Age, AEP, commented
a trailer for the larger equipment may be stored at this location. Mr. Age added
that they are not proposing they move all their watercraft they own to this one
location. Mr. Age noted they are currently planning to have two down-cased light
to illuminate the area.

Ms. Debbie Crawford asked if the applicants could change their current lighting to
a down cast light. Mr. David Age stated that this would be possible.

Ms. Sherrie Mitcheli requested that staff go over what the actual building would ook
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like. Ms. Lisa Cooper went over what Planning and Development requires from
applicants when submitting their application.

Ms. Cheryl Ege requested to define the condition regarding the vegetation
screening. Ms. Debbie Crawford requested that the applicant use evergreen to
keep the visual barrier year-round. The condition was determined to include the
northwest side of the building, at its entire length. Ms. Sherrie Mitchell guestioned if
there was going to be a height requirement for the planting. Mr. Timothy Mack
advised that Planning and Development has a list of recommended plants for the
area. Ms. Lisa Cooper added the height requirement for evergreens is two feet at
the time of planting.

Ms. Debbie Crawford motioned the use will not be of substantial detriment to
adjacent properties, that the character of the zoning district will not be changed
thereby, and that such use will be in harmony with the uses permitted by-right in the
zoning district, and with the public health, safety, and general welfare to the
community. Ms. Crawford moved to recommend approval of the applicant’s
request for a special use permit to allow for a boat storage area in accordance
with Sec. 25-179 of the Zoning Ordinance, with the five (5) conditions as
recommended in the staff report, and one (1)condition as recommended by AEP
with the addition vegetative screening will include evergreen as listed in county
ordinance. David Clements seconded the motion.

The motion to approve was approved, 7-0; voting on the motion was as follows with
the following conditions:

AYES: McGhee, Clements, Pendleton, Doss, Ege, Crawford, Mitchell

NAYES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

Chairwoman Mitchell introduced the next item on the agenda and asked for the
staff report.

APPLICATION for REZONE - Application of Ron Willard I, Applicant, and Willard
Investment Properties, LLC, Owner, requesting to rezone, with possible proffers, an
approximate 30.324 acres of property, currently in five {5} parcels, from PCD,

15




Department of Planning

& Community Development Franklin ounty

Planned Commercial Development, to PCD, Planned Commercial Development,
with amended proffers and concept plan. The properties are located along
Bridgewater Grande Drive off of Booker T. Washington Highway {Route 122} in the
Gills Creek district of Franklin County and further identified by real estate records as
Tax Map/Parcel #s 0150005601, 0150005602, 0150005603, 0150005604, 01500057 11.
These properties are located in the Westlake-Hales Ford Area Plan {Village) with @
future land use designation of Commercial Mixed-Use {Case # REZO-04-22-17284).

Timothy Mack presented the staff report.

In 2005 the Board of Supervisors approved a rezoning, and four (4) special use
permits for the five {5) parcels at it was known as Bridgewater Grande Village and
Resort. The property was rezoned to Planned Commercial Development for the
purpose of retail, commercial, and professional offices and residential single and
multi-family uses. The four (4) special use permits {(which have expired} were for
private roads, condominium units, townhouses, and single-family dwellings.

Willard Investment Properties is requesting to rezone to amend the previously
approved proffers and concept plan in order to develop a subdivision comprising
of 30 individual single-family residential lots and one commercial lot. These lots will
range in size from 0.30 acres to 3.53 acres and will all have access to a public water
and sewer system. Additionally, the applicant is proposing that five (5) of the
residential lots will have ability for guest houses. There is a commercial component
to the rezoning along the front of Route 122.

In conjunction with this rezone request, the applicant is applying for three (3) special
use permits to allow for certain features that the applicant hopes will make the
property more marketable. The three (3) special use permits are to allow 30 single-
family dwellings and the ability for five {5) guest homes, a boat storage area for the
residents of the subdivision, and private roads to be constructed to state standards
with the ability to install gate at the entrance of the subdivision. A road
maintenance agreement for the private roads. The subdivision will have a pavilion
area for the residents of the community and all common area will be maintain by
the Homeowners Association. Short term rentals will be prohibited in the proposed
development.
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The applicant has also requested, and was approved for, fast-tracking the four (4}
total petitions, tentatively set to be heard by the Board of Supervisors on May 17th,
2022.

The application was advertised, site posted, and notifications sent to all adjacent
property owners. As of the date of this report, staff has received no inquiries about
the rezoning of this property. Additional comments and concerns may be raised as
a result of the public hearings.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell requested clarification of the classification of the rezone. Mr.
Timothy Mack made the clarification.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell advised that they would now hear from the applicant.

Mr. Ron Willard |l spoke to the board on their reasons requesting for PCD
classification and advised he would answer any questions from the Planning
Commission.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any questions from the commission. There
were none.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell opened the floor to citizen comments. There were none.

Ms. Cheryl Ege motioned the proposed rezone will not be of substantial detriment
to adjacent property, that the character of the surrounding area will not be
changed thereby, and that such rezoning will be in harmony with the purpose and
intent of the County Code, the uses permitted by right in the zoning district, and with
the public health, safety, and general welfare to the community. Ms. Crawford
moved to recommend approval of the request to rezone the approximate 30.324-
acre property from PCD, Planned Commercial Development, to PCD, Planned
Commercial Development with an amendment to the existing proffers and existing
concept plan. Ms. Angie McGhee seconded the motion.

The motion to approve was approved, 7-0; voting on the motion was as follows with
the following conditions:

AYES: McGhee, Clements, Pendleton, Doss, Ege, Crawford, Mitchell
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NAYES: None
ABSENT: None
ABSTAIN: None

Chairwoman Mitchell introduced the next item on the agenda and asked for the
staff report.

APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT — Application of Ron Willard Il, Applicant, and
Willard Investment Properties, LLC, Owner, requesting a special use permit, with
possible conditions, on an approximate 30.324 acres of property, currently in five {5)
parcels and zoned PCD, Planned Commercial Development District. The properties
are located along Bridgewater Grande Drive off of Booker T. Washington Highway
(Route 122) in the Gills Creek district of Franklin County and further identified by real
estate records as Tax Map/Parce!l #s 0150005601, 0150005602, 0150005603,
0150005604, 0150005711. The purpose of this special use permit request is to allow
for 30 single-family residential lots. These properties are located in the Westlake-
Hales Ford Area Plan (Village) with a future land use designation of Commercial
Mixed-Use {Case # SPEC-04-22-17287).

Timothy Mack presented the staff report.

In 2005 the Board of Supervisors approved a rezoning, and four (4} special use
permits for the five (5) parcels at it was known as Bridgewater Grande Village and
Resort. The property was rezoned to Planned Commercial Development for the
purpose of retail, commercial, and professional offices and residential single and
multi-family uses. The four (4} special use permits (which have expired) were for
private roads, condominium units, townhouses, and single-family dwellings.

Willard Investment Properties, applicant, is requesting a special use permit to allow
for the development of 30 single-family residential lots. Included within the 30 lots
will be up to five (5) lots having a detached guest house. The proposed 30 single-
family residential lots are the keystone feature of an amended concept plan
submitted by the applicant. These lots will have access to public water and sewer,
50 the lot sizes will vary from 0.30 to 3.53 acres.

In conjunction with this special use permit request, the applicant is applying for a
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rezone to amend existing proffers and existing concept plan and two (2} additional
special use permits to allow for certain features that the applicant hopes will make
the property more marketable. The other two (2} special use permits for private
roads with a road maintenance agreement and a boat storage yard for residents
of the development.

The applicant has also requested, and was approved for, fasi-tracking the four (4)
total petitions, tentatively set to be heard by the Board of Supervisors on May 17th,
2022.

The application was advertised, site posted, and nofifications sent to all adjacent
property owners. The Development Review Team (DRT) has reviewed the
application at its April 20th meeting. As of the date of this report, staff has received
several public inquiries about the petition, primarily out of curiosity, with no express
support or opposition. Additional comments and concerns may be raised as a result
of the public hearings.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any questions from the commission for staff.
There were none.

Mr. Ron Willard Il advised he would answer any gquestion from the commission.

Ms. Cheryl Ege asked if the applicant would be willing to stipulate that the guest
houses are not for short term rentals. Mr. Ron Willard |l stated they would be willing
to add that condition and they believe not listing them as short-term rentals would
make them more exclusive.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any other questions from the commission.
There were none.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell opened the floor to citizen comments. There were none.

Ms. Chery! Ege motioned that the use will not be of substantial detriment to
adjacent properties, that the character of the zoning district will not be changed
thereby, and that such use will be in harmony with the uses permitted by-right in
the zoning district, and with the public health, safety, and general welfare to the
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community. Ms. Ege moved to recommend approval of the applicant's request
for a Special Use Permit to allow for 30 single-family residential lots in accordance
with Sec. 25-392 and Sec.25-402 of the Zoning Ordinance, with the four (4}
conditions as recommended in the staff report, and the addition of condition five
(5) stating short-term rentais shall be prohibited in the proposed development and
guest houses. Ms. Angie McGhee second the motion.

The motion to approve was approved, 7-0; voting on the motion was as follows with
the following conditions:

AYES: McGhee, Clements, Pendleton, Doss, Ege, Crawford, Miichell

NAYES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

Chairwoman Mitchell introduced the next item on the agenda and asked for the
staff report.

APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT — Application of Ron Willard il, Applicant, and
Willard Investment Properties, LLC, Owner, requesting a special use permit, with
possible conditions, on an approximate 30.324 acres of property, currently in five (5)
parcels and zoned PCD, Planned Commercial Development District. The properties
are located along Bridgewater Grande Drive off of Booker T. Washington Highway
(Route 122) in the Gills Creek district of Frankiin County and further identified by real
estate records as Tax Map/Parcel #s 0150005601, 0150005602, 01500054603,
0150005604, 0150005711. The purpose of this special use permit request is to allow
for a storage yard area. These properties are located in the Westlake-Hales Ford
Area Plan (Village) with a future land use designation of Commercial Mixed-Use
(Case # SPEC-04-22-17285).

Timothy Mack presented the staff report

In 2005 the Board of Supervisors approved a rezoning, and four {4) special use
permits for the five (5) parcels at it was known as Bridgewater Grande Village and
Resort. The property was rezoned to Planned Commercial Development for the
purpose of retail, commercial, and professional offices and residential single and
multi-family uses. The four (4) special use permits (which have expired) were for
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private roads, condominium units, townhouses, and single-family dwellings.

Willard Investment Properties, applicant, is requesting a special use permit to allow
for a storage yard area on a property that is approximately 30.324 acres and
located along Bridgewater Grande Drive in the Gills Creek district. The proposed
storage area will not have any structures placed or built upon it and will be used for
residents to store their boats, boat trailers, and other personal watercraft. The
applicant is proposing to maintain a 20-foot vegetative buffer along the southside
of the property to screen it from visibility from Booker T. Washington Highway (Route
122). The area will be fenced and secured and will consist of a gravel surface.

The proposed storage yard area is a feature of an amended to the concept plan
submitted by the applicant and is intended only for residents of the proposed
community. In accordance with Section 25-392 and Section-396 of the County
Ordinance, storage yard areas are a permitted use in PCD districts, by way of uses
allowed in B-2, General Business with a special use permit.

In conjunction with this special use permit request, the applicant is applying for a
rezone to amend existing proffers and an existing concept plan, and two (2)
additional special use permits to allow for certain features that the applicant hopes
will make the property more marketable. The other two {2) special use permits are
to allow 30 single-family dwellings with the ability for five (5) of the residential lots to
have guest houses and to allow private roads built to state standards with a road
maintenance agreement.

The applicant has also requested, and was approved for, fast-tracking the four (4)
total petitions, tentatively set to be heard by the Board of Supervisors on May 171th,
2022.

The application was advertised, site posted, and notifications sent to all adjacent
property owners. The Development Review Team (DRT) has reviewed the
application at its April 20th meeting. As of the date of this report, staff has received
several public inquiries about the petition, primarily out of curiosity, with no express
support or opposition. Additional comments and concerns may be raised as a result
of the public hearings.
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Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any questions from the commission for staff.
There were none.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell advised they would now hear from the applicant.

Mr. Ronald Willard Il questioned whether it was a condition to have the area fenced
in. Ms. Lisa Cooper advised that it has not been made a condition, unless the
commission adds it. Mr. Willard il advised that it's not a public storage facility, and
since this location will be a private community, it already has some level of security.
Ms. Cheryl Ege noted that vegetation would be more visually attractive than
mandating fencing.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any questions from the commission. There
were none.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell opened the floor to citizen comments. There were none.

Ms. Cheryl Ege motioned that the requested special use permit will not be of
substantial detriment to adjacent properties, that the character of the surrounding
area will not be changed thereby, and that such use will be in harmony with the
purpose and intent of the County Code, the uses permitted by right in the zoning
district, and with the public health, safety and general welfare to the community.
Ms. Ege moved to recommend approval of the applicant’s request for a special
use permit to allow for a storage yard area with the five (5) conditions as
recommended by the Planning Commission. Mr. David Clements seconded the
motion.

The motion to approve was approved, 7-0; voting on the motion was as follows with
the following conditions:

AYES: McGhee, Clements, Pendleton, Doss, Ege, Crawford, Mitchell

NAYES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

Chairwoman Mitchell introduced the next item on the agenda and asked for the
staff report.
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APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT — Application of Ron Willard Il, Applicant, and
Willard Investment Properties, LLC, Owner, requesting a special use permit, with
possible conditions, on an approximate 30.324 acres of property, currently in five (5)
parcels and zoned PCD, Planned Commercial Development District. The properties
are located along Bridgewater Grande Drive off of Booker T. Washington Highway
(Route 122) in the Gills Creek district of Franklin County and further identified by real
estate records as Tax Map/Parcel #s 0150005601, 0150005602, 0150005603,
0150005604, 0150005711. The purpose of this special use permit request is to allow
for the construction of private roads. These properties are located in the Westlake-
Hales Ford Area Plan {Village) with a future land use designation of Commercial
Mixed-Use (Case # SPEC-04-22-17286).

Timothy Mack presented the staff report.

In 2005 the Board of Supervisors approved a rezoning, and four (4] special use
permits for the five (5) parcels at it was known as Bridgewater Grande Village and
Resort. The property was rezoned to Planned Commercial Development for the
purpose of retail, commercial, and professional offices and residential single and
multi-family uses. The four (4) special use permits {which have expired) were for
private roads, condominium units, townhouses, and single-family dwellings.

Willard Investment Properties, applicant, is requesting a special use permit to aliow
for the construction of private roads. The applicant is proposing that the roads are
constructed to state (VDOT} standards, and will be intended for, and maintained
by, the residents of the proposed community. The private roads will have @
maintenance agreement.

The proposed private roads are a feature of an amended concept plan submitted
by the applicant. In accordance with Section 25-392 of the County Ordinance,
Private roads are a permitted use in PCD districts by issuance of a special use permit
from the Board of Supervisors. The construction of the private roads shall be subject
to Section 25-396. - Streets, which dictate the requirements for private roads in a
PCD district.

In conjunction with this special use permit request, the applicant is applying for a
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rezone to amend existing proffers and an existing concept plan, and two (2)
additional special use permits to allow for certain features that the gpplicant hopes
will make the property more marketable. The two (2) special use permits are to
allow 30 single-family dwellings with the ability for five (5) of the residential lots to
have guest houses and to allow a boat storage yard for residents.

The applicant has also requested, and was approved for, fast-tracking the four {4)
total petitions, tentatively set to be heard by the Board of Supervisors on May 17th,
2022.

The application was advertised, site posted, and noftifications sent to all adjacent
property owners. The Development Review Team ([DRT} has reviewed the
application at its April 20th meeting. As of the date of this report, staff has received
several public inquiries about the petition, primarily out of curiosity, with no express
support or opposition. Additional comments and concerns may be raised as a result
of the public hearings.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any questions from the commission for staff.
There were none.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell advised they would now hear from the applicant.

Mr. Ronald Willard It stated that he didn’'t have anything further 1o add, and they
agree with the current conditions set.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell asked if there were any questions from the commission. There
were none.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell opened the floor to citizen comments. There were none.

Ms. Cheryl Ege motioned the use will not be of substantial detriment to adjacent
properties, that the character of the zoning district will not be changed thereby,
and that such use will be in harmony with the uses permitted by-right in the zoning
district, and with the public health, safety, and general welfare to the community.
Ms. Ege moved to recommend approval of the applicant's request for a special
use permit to allow for the construction of private roads in accordance with Sec.
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25-392 and Sec.25-396 of the Zoning Ordinance, with the seven (7) conditions as
recommended in the staff report. Mr. David Pendleton seconded the motion.

The motion to approve was approved, 7-0; voting on the motion was as follows with
the following conditions:

AYES: McGhee, Clements, Pendleton, Doss, Ege, Crawford, Mitchell

NAYES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

Chairwoman Mitchell intfroduced the next item on the agenda and asked for the
staff report.

Union Hall Village Plan Update - Discussion

Ms. Lisa Cooper advised Planning and Development usually has a monthly meeting
with their consultants, however they were unable to meet this month. The
consuliants are still working on the plans. Ms. Cooper reports the consultants will
have the reports finished by the end of the month. Ms. Cooper has a meeting with
the consultants next week.

Short-Term Rental Update - Discussion

Ms. Lisa Cooper stated nothing was included in the packets regarding short-term
rentals for this meeting due to the month's workioad. Staff was unable to get the
information requested the Planning Commission had asked for.

Ms. Lisa Cooper stated they were able to meet with Jerry Goodman with Granicus.
Mr. Goodman is very knowledgeable about short-term rentals and was able to
provide staff with advice and input. Staff at this time will not be utilizing his service
to write any documents.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell opened the floor io any member of the audience that would
like to speak to the commission on any topic.

Mr. Randy Hodges stated he wanted to speak about property rights. Mr. Hodges
that he owns land in the Westiake area and was in attendance with several other
farmer. Mr. Hodges stated they are looking at things that have been adjusted and
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changed in the past. They would like to keep their A-1 zoning. Mr. Hodges advised
that they would also be speaking with the Board of Supervisors regarding the issue.

Mr. Michael Mezaka spoke on the generational aspect of the A-1 zoning issue, and
that it should be the choice of their children if they want to keep their agricultural
heritage. Mr. Mezaka reported 175 acres an hour is lost in America. Mr. Michael
suggested Franklin County should invest in keeping our farmland.

Ms. Lenore Overstreet states she has over 90 acres that is zoned A-1 and has been
in their family for 100 years. Ms. Overstreet states it should be their right fo come
before the board and rezone their land. Ms. Overstreet stated they were not notified
of previous meetings. Ms. Overstreet also spoke on the future of VDOT projects. Ms.
Overstreet stated the proposed round-about is not needed in her area. Ms.
Overstreet advised that making her turn around in the roadway is a traffic hazard.
Ms. Overstreet would like for turning lanes and traffic lights to be brought into her
area. Ms. Overstreet wanted VDOT to consider the thoughts of the property owners
that are atfected the most.

Ms. Sherrie Mitchell closed the period of citizen comment.
Mes. Lisa Cooper infroduced new staff, Megan Fenner, who will be serving as the
administrative assistant for Development Services as well as the clerk for Planning

Commission.

Meeting adjourned at 2:14 pm
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Case # SPEC-04-22-17294 Franklin County

To:

From:
Date:

Tax #s:
District:
Applicant:

Owners:

Franklin County Planning Commission
Timothy Mack, Senior Planner

May 24, 2022

0660001501A

Union Hall

George & Lanneite Karnes

George & Lannette Karnes

APPLICATION for SPECIAL USE PERMIT - Application of George and Lannette Karnes,
Applicants and Owners, requesting a special use permit, with possible conditions, on an
approximate 65 acres of property zoned A-1, Agricultural. The property is located at 680 Old
Salem School Road in the Union Hall district of Franklin County and further identified by real
estate records as Tax Map/Parcel # 0660001501 A. The purpose of this special use permit request
is to allow for the short-term tourist rental of a dwelling. This property has a future land use
designation of Low Density Residential (Case # SPEC-04-22-17294).

RECOMMENDATION:

Staff recommends that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the special use permit
with the following six (6) conditions:

1.

This special use permit authorizing the short-term rental dwelling on Tax Parcel #
0660001501 A shall only apply to the existing dwelling on the property. No additional
dwellings on the property shall be used for a short-term rental unless this permit is
revised by the Board of Supervisors afier review and recommendation of the Planning
Commmission.

The owner shall always comply with the supplementary regulations for short-term
rentals found in Section 25-138 and Section 5.5-72 of the Franklin County Code.

The owner shall provide proof of liability insurance covering injury to a guest on the
property of no less than $1,000,000.

The owner shall register the short-term rental use and shall have the property inspected
for compliance with County Code. No short-term rental of the property shall be
authorized until these inspections take place, and the property is found to be compliant
with the applicable county codes.

Prior to using the property as a short-term rental use, the property owner shall provide
documentation from the Virginia Department of Health (VDH) that the septic system
and drainfield are approved for the proposed use of the dwelling.

The property owners shall be onsite for any guest use of, or interaction with, cattle,
livestock, or any other animals associated with the property.
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OVERVIEW:

The applicant is requesting a special use permit to allow for the short-term tourist rental of a
dwelling on a property that is approximately 65 acres and located at 680 Old Salem School Road
in the Union Hall district. This is the only dwelling located on the parcel and where the short-term
renlals would take place.

The dwelling is a one-story, single-family residence built in 2010, and consists of two (2)
bedrooms, two (2) full baths, one (1) half-bath, one (1) fireplace, and has a total living area of
1800 square feet. The property also has an additional structure, a restored tabaco barn, refitted for
leisure use, and will be available for guests to use. The applicant does not currently reside in the
primary dwelling on the property full-time.

Nearby parcels are a mix of other single-family residences, wooded and/or vacant lots, and zoned
A-1, Agricultural. The dwelling on the property sits on grade in an open field that has dense
wooded areas to the north, west and south, and has a large open field to the east. As a
complimentary use of the short-term rental, the applicant is proposing an agricultural tourism
component, where guests would be able to participate in activities such as gathering eggs, picking
vegetables, and assisting the owners in feeding cattle. The closest home to the proposed short-
term rental dwelling is an approximate 530 feet away (to the west).

The application was advertised, site posted, and notifications sent to all adjacent property owners.
The Development Review Team (DRT) has reviewed the application at its May 18" meeting. As
of the date of this report, staff has received no inquiries about the petition. Additional comments
and concerns may be raised as a result of the public hearings.

SITE STATISTICS:

Location: 680 Old Salem School Road, Union Hall
Size: +/- 65 total acres

Existing Land Use: Residential, Agricultural

Adjoining Zoning: A-1, Agricultural

Adjoining Land Uses: Residential, Agricultural, Vacant

Adj. Frture Land Uses: Low Density Residential
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN:

The future land use map designates the property located at 680 Old Salem School Road as low
density residential according to the 2007 Franklin County Comprehensive Plan adopted by the
Board of Supervisors in May of 2007. The property owner is requesting a special use permit for
short-term rental for a dwelling located on approximately 65 acres of land. The single-family
dwelling sets of the road approximately 300 feet with mature trees surrounding the single-family
dwelling. The comprehensive plan states as an objective to promote and expand the tourism
industry within Franklin County with a strategy to encourage development of infrastructure that
supports tourism such as lodging, restaurants, etc. The property location is close to a marina at
the end of Old Salem School Road. This property with the size and location of the home would
not be substantial detriment to adjacent properties and the character of the zoning district would
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not be changed. The comprehensive plan would support the special use permit for this property
to be used as a short-term rental dwelling unit with conditions staft is recommending.

Low Density Residential

Low Density Residential Areas are intended to allow gross densities of one to two dwelling units
per acre and minimum lot sizes of 20,000 - 30,000 square feet in general proximity to residential
support services such as schools, playgrounds, and churches. These areas should either be
located in or near existing Towns, Villages, or Rural Neighborhood Centers. It is envisioned that
public water and/or sewer will someday serve these areas, meeting all local and state standards
and requirements. They should be served by new public roads built by the developer to State
standards and dedicated to the State. Recreational facilities and other amenities should be
provided. While low density residential areas are typically comprised of traditional neighborhood
developments, they may also include manufactured housing, free standing townhomes, patio
homes and other similar building types.

Policies for Low Density Residential

1. All roads should be built to state standards and offered by the developer for inclusion in the
state system for maintenance.

2. Lots in new subdivisions abutting County arterial or major collector roads should be provided
access onto service or interior roads so as to prevent the stacking of driveways.

3. On site centralized treatment plants to provide public sewer for each subdivision should be
encouraged.

4. The density of all new subdivisions to be served by wells and/or septic systems should be
determined by the long-term carrying capacity of the land. All new lots should have adequate
reserve areas in the event of septic system failures.

5. Centralized water systems should be required to provide water to all new subdivisions.

6. All new subdivisions located in prime farmland areas should include adequate buffers to
separate residential uses from agricultural operations.

7. Encourage interconnection of residential and commercial developments in order to lessen the
traffic loads on arterial roads and provide pedestrian and bicycle linkages.

8. Streets within subdivisions shall be designed to provide interconnections to adjacent vacant
land for future subdivision access and circulation.

ZONING ORDINANCE:

Special uses for the A-1 district are set forth in Sec. 25-179. The requested use is referenced as
“Short-term tourist rental of a dwelling”.

Sec. 25-638 of the Zoning Ordinance sets forth the County’s authority to issue special use permits
for certain uses. In order to issue a special use permit, the Board of Supervisors must find that
such use will not be a substantial detriment to adjacent properties, that the character of the zoning
district will not be changed thereby, and that such use will be in harmony with the uses permitted
by-right in the zoning district, and with the public health, safety, and general welfare to the
community.

Sec. 25-640 of the Zoning Ordinance sets forth the County’s authority to impose conditions for
the issuance of special use permits. The ordinance states that the Board of Supervisors “may
impose upon any such permit such conditions relating to the use for which such permit is granted
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as it may deem necessary in the public interest...” Conditions associated with a special use
permit must be related to the particular land use which required the permit and must be related to
some impact generated by or associated with such land use.

Sec. 25-641 of the Zoning Ordinance states that a special use permit shall expire eighteen (18)
months from the date of issuance if “no commencement of use, structure or activity has taken
place.” The ordinance states that “commencement”™ shall consist of “extensive obligations or
substantial expenditures in relation to the project,” including engineering, architectural design,
land clearing, and/or construction,

Section 25-138 and Section 5.5-72 of the Zoning Ordinance outlines requirements for operation
of short-term rentals in Franklin County as follows:

Sec, 25-138.  Short-Term Rentals

The following general regulations apply to all short-term tourist rental of residential dwellings:
(a) The use of the dwelling unit for short-term rentals shall be primarily for residential
purposes related to tourism or vacationing.

(b) There shall be no change in the outside appearance of the dwelling or premises, or other
visible evidence of the conduct of such short-term rentals.

(c) There shall be no more than two (2) adults per bedroom occupying the dwelling at any one
time. An adult, for the purpose of this regulation, is any person over the age of three (3). The
number of bedrooms in dwellings relying upon septic lanks and drainfields for sewage disposal
shall be determined by reference to health department permits specifving the number of bedrooms
Sfor which the supporting system was designed. A notice shall be clearly posted in the dwelling
indicating approved occupancy of the dwelling.

(d) All vehicles of tenants shall be parked in driveways or parking areas designed and built to
be parking areas. In the case of multifamily dwellings, all vehicles must be parked in spaces
specifically reserved for the dwelling unit being rented.

(e) All boats of tenants shall be parked on the lot on which the dwelling is located. In the case
of multifamily dwellings boats must be parked in areas specifically reserved for the dwelling unit
being rented.

() Noise generated off the lot or off the premises shall be in no greater volume or pitch than
normally expected in a residential neighborhood.

(g) Atype 24-10BC fire extinguisher shall be mounted on the wall in common area or kitchen
on each floor in the dwelling. Smoke detectors must be installed and functioning properly in every
living area and bedroom within the dwelling. Fach bedroom shall comply with building code
requirements for egress. An evacuation plan shall be provided in the home and clearly visible to
renters.

th)  The owner of a dwelling used for short term rental shall give the county written consent to
inspect any dwelling used for short-term rental to ascertain compliance with all the above
performance standards. An annual inspection shall be performed by the County.

Sec. 5.5-72, Short-Term Rentals

The following general regulations apply to all short-term tourist rental of residential dwellings:
{a)The use of the dwelling unit for short-term rentals shall be primarily for residential purposes
related to tourism or vacationing.
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(b)There shall be no change in the outside appearance of the dwelling or premises, or other
visible evidence of the conduct of such short-term rentals.

(c)There shall be no more than two (2) adults per bedroom occupying the dwelling at any one
time. An adult, for the purpose of this regulation, is any person over the age of three (3). The
number of bedrooms in dwellings relying upon septic tanks and drainfields for sewage disposal
shall be determined by reference to health department permits specifving the number of bedrooms
Jfor which the supporting system was designed. A notice shall be clearly posted in the dwelling
indicating approved occupancy of the dwelling.

(d)All vehicles of tenants shall be parked in driveways or parking areas designed and built to be
parking areas. In the case of multifamily dwellings, all vehicles must be parked in spaces
specifically reserved for the dwelling unit being rented,

(e)All boats of tenants shall be parked on the lot on which the dwelling is located. In the case of
multifamily dwellings boats must be parked in areas specifically reserved for the dwelling unit
being rented.

(P Noise generated off the lot or off the premises shall be in no greater volume or pitch than
normally expected in a residential neighborhood.

(2)A type 24-10BC fire extinguisher shall be mounted on the wall in common area or kitchen on
each floor in the dwelling. Smoke detectors must be installed and functioning properly in every
living area and bedroom within the dwelling. Each bedroom shall comply with building code
requirements for egress. An evacuation plan shall be provided in the home and clearly visible to
renters.

(h)The owner of a dwelling used for short term rental shall give the county written consent to
inspect any dwelling used for short-term rental (o ascertain compliance with all the above
performance standards. An annual inspection shall be performed by the County.

ANALYSIS:

In accordance with Section 25-638, the proposed special use permit is evaluated to determine if it
will be a substantial detriment to adjacent properties, change the character of the zoning district,
and be in harmony with the uses permitted by-right in the zoning district, and the public health,
safety, and general welfare to the community.

With Smith Mountain Lake being a prime vacation destination, the proposed use would expand
temporary lodging options, where guests can visit and enjoy the proximity to the water. In
addition to extra lodging, short-term rentals will continue to drive tourism and add economic
value to the County.

The applicant is required to conform to all criteria listed under Section 25-138 and Section 5.5-72
as well the conditions recommended by staff and the Planning Commission. Given these
requirements, staff concludes that the proposed use will not be a substantial detriment to adjacent
properties, change the character of the zoning district, and will be in harmeny with the purpose
and intent of this chapter, and with the uses permitted by-right in the A-1 zoning district.

DEVELOPMENT REVIEW TEAM (DRT) COMMENTS:
AEP: Neil Holthouser had no comments or concemns.

VDOT: Due to the nature of the application, Lisa Lewis had no comments or concems.

VDH: Lurena Huffman had no comments or concerns.
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WVWA: Due to no WVWA utilities in the immediate area, Aaron Shearer had no comments or
CONcerns.

STORMWATER / E&S: Ronnie Wilson had no comments or concerns.
BUILDING: John Broughton had no concerns or comments.

FIRE & EMS: Andy Pendleton and William Ferguson had no comments or concerns.

SUGGESTED MOTIONS:

The following suggested motions are sample motions that may be used. They include language found in
Section 15.2-2283, Purpose of zoning ordinances of the Code of Virginia of 1950, as amended.

(APPROVE) I find that the use will not be of substantial detriment to adjacent properties, that the
character of the zoning district will not be changed thereby, and that such use will be in harmony with the
uses permitted by-right in the zoning district, and with the public health, safety, and general welfare to the
community. Therefore, I move to recommend approval of the applicant’s request for a special use permit to
allow for the short-term tourist rental of a dwelling with the six (6) conditions recommended in the staff
report.

OR

(DENY) I find that such use will be of substantial detriment to adjacent properties, that the character of
the zoning district will be changed thereby, and that such use will not be in harmony with the purpose and
intent of the uses permitted by right in the zoning district, and with the public health, safety, and general
welfare to the community. Therefore, I move to recommend denial of applicant’s request.

OR

(DELAY ACTION) 1 find that the required information for the submitted petition is incomplete.
Therefore, | move to delay action until all necessary materials are submitted to the Planning Commission.
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